[MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 15 DECEMBER AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/26:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McAllister, McCambridge and C McShane.
Chairman’s Business
Antrim Tourism Conference

Councillor McConaghy stated that Councillor Blaney had left the last meeting before the Antrim Tourism Conference was discussed.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor Blaney be nominated to attend the Antrim Tourism Conference on 23rd and 24th January 2009.”

Reception for Beth McConaghy

Councillor Blaney stated that he would like to congratulate Beth McConaghy on 50 years service to the Post Office and suggested that a reception be held to mark this achievement.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he appreciated this suggestion and asked that Beth be contacted first.

Councillor Harding offered her congratulations and stated that there were very few post mistresses with this number of years of service.

Councillor McIlroy stated that she had offered a great service often over and above her duties.

Councillor Graham stated that he wished to be associated with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mrs Beth McConaghy would be contacted to suggest that Council would like to hold a reception for her to congratulate her on 50 years service as a post mistress

08/26:02
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM TESCO REGARDING THEIR PROPOSALS FOR BALLYCASTLE (IN COMMITTEE)
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

In reply to queries as to why the meeting was being taken in committee, Mr Hampsey from Tesco stated that they would like to talk first to Council in this forum and then take this to public consultation in the next four weeks but that he would be happy to continue either way.

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour of and six against the proposal which was lost.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor Graham welcomed representatives from Tesco and asked Mr Colin Hampsey to introduce the team.
Mr Hampsey thanked members for the opportunity to make the presentation to Council.  He stated that he was from Corporate Affairs for Tesco Northern Ireland.  He informed members that he had brought various consultants along in order to be prepared to answer any queries which may arise.

Mr Hampsey introduced his team, Claire Foster from the Architect’s office, John Hopkins the Road Traffic Consultant, Shane Murphy from property acquisition, Eamonn Loughrey and Patrick O’Neill the DPP Planning Consultants, and Gwyneth Cockcroft of DCP PR.
Mr Hampsey stated that he would carry on with the presentation and that questions could then be taken afterwards.

He informed members that the initial application for the site at Leyland Road was for a 30,000 square foot store and that after listening to feedback and comments revised plans were now being proposed for a 50% reduction in this to a 15,000 square foot store with a mixed use scheme including residential and retail uses.  He stated that Social Housing would be looked at and that the Petrol Station had been removed.  He informed members that this would represent a substantial investment for Ballycastle and that the people currently leaving the town to shop in Ballymoney and Coleraine would be able to remain in the town to shop. 
Mr Hampsey stated that this was an edge of town scheme and that it was hoped that this would stem the leakage out of the town, and boost the town centre trade.  He informed members that this would also bring employment to the town as the store would take approximately 1 ½ years to build and would provide a couple of hundred jobs at a time when the construction industry really needed it.
Mr Hampsey stated that on completing extensive research people leaving the town to shop in 2003 was 48% and in 2007/08 this had risen to 68%.
Mr Hampsey stated that this store would entail modern convenience retailing and would be an eco-store being wood framed, with natural daylight, reflecting heat and built with sustainable materials.  He informed members that there would be 100 jobs brought to the area with the opening of the store of which 60% would be full time at 36 ½ hours with anyone below these hours being classed as part time.  He stated that employees would have a good pension and chance at progression within the company.  He informed members that there would also be local resourcing with the use of local suppliers where possible.  He stated that there was also a commitment to local charities and community issues.
He informed members that no retailers had been linked with this site in the past and that Tesco was very committed to re-generating the area.  He stated that he felt that this was the correct location for the store as there was not a large enough site in the town centre to accommodate the store.  
Mr Hampsey showed members pictures and maps of the new proposal and pointed out that the access was still the same and that the service area was at the back away from residents with parking at the back of the store.  He informed members that the service yard would be screened to Leyland Heights to hide any physical view.
He showed members an internal view of the store with 11,200 square feet of food, 1,300 of non food and 2,500 for checkouts.

Mr Hampsey invited member’s questions.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Hopkins stated that the roundabout had been sufficient to cope with the larger scheme but would have been at capacity so therefore it could cope with this reduced scheme.  He stated that the roundabout had been tracked and the large lorries would be able to manage this.

Councillor McMullan stated that this was a very exciting presentation but raised queries regarding entrances for housing and the store, types and numbers of housing which would be included in the scheme. 
Councillor M Black congratulated members from Tesco on their presentation and stated that she thought that 99% of people living in the town wanted Tesco to come.  She informed members that Ballycastle town centre at the weekend was like a ghost town and stated that revitalisation was required.  She stated that she welcomed the jobs which this would bring.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments.  He stated that the town needed to grow and develop and that this would have to include growth outside of the town centre.  He informed members that he welcomed this move wholeheartedly and hoped that the building work would commence soon.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he was disappointed with the presentation and the cut in size from 30,000 to 15,000 square feet.  He informed members that he was also disappointed by the loss of other goods and of the petrol station.  He stated that it was not like Coleraine or Ballymoney at all.

Councillor O Black stated that she supported Tesco and agreed that Moyle should have access to better priced products.  She informed members that she too was disappointed by the loss of the petrol station as the petrol station in Cushendall had been closed down.  She stated that she welcomed Tesco and informed members that the traders in the town would have to reduce their prices to compete.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Moyle deserved the best choice and that in Ballycastle there was only one grocery outlet at present with no competition.

Councillor Newcombe stated that other traders would not be able to compete with Tesco and that there would be a loss of jobs which would have to be weighed up against the possible jobs that Tesco would provide. He also informed members that in relation to use of local produce, he was yet to meet a farmer with anything good to say about Tesco. 

Ms Cockcroft stated that in relation to local farmers, Tesco was able to put local pork back onto the shelves once Northern Ireland pork had been confirmed safe and local farmers had been present in stores to help put produce back onto the shelves.
Mr Hamsey stated that he would take all points of view on board.  He informed members that he understood the plight of the Ulster Farmers but stated that the processor in the middle could be taken out.  He stated that in relation to Spar and other retailers going out of business, there was an element of scaremongering.  He informed members that Spar was a multi-national business and was in a position to compete with Tesco.  He stated that Spar seemed to be dominating the horizon in Ballycastle at the minute.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe Mr Hampsey stated that Tesco would engage with the Council and people of Ballycastle on ways in which to best utilise the space for housing to create the best mix for the town according to need.

Mr Murphy stated that this development would be great for the town centre and informed members that this would attract shoppers from the whole Moyle catchments area.  He stated that on research carried out in Banbridge shoppers using the edge of town store would then go into the town centre for post office, banking etc and go into the other shops.
Councillor Newcombe stated that the town centre in Ballymoney was dying because of the edge of town Tesco store now in place.

Mr Murphy stated that all towns in Northern Ireland are not the same.  He informed members that Ballymoney is located between Ballymena and Coleraine two big strong towns.  He stated that Ballymoney town centre was probably loosing out to the two bigger towns and that Ballymoney needed to find a niche for their town centre.
P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor M Black enquired about the use of local produce and asked for an assurance that local produce was used.
In reply Mr Hampsey stated that he could not make assurances as to what local produce would be stocked and informed members that there was a stringent process to go through.  He stated however that there would be discussions with local producers and that in was in Tesco’s best interest to buy in local products.
Councillor M Black stated that Tesco would be inundated with requests from local charities.

Mr Hampsey stated that they already had been but assured members that this was very much part of the commitment.  

In reply to Margaret Craig, Mr Hampsey stated that there was not a plot in the town centre which would accommodate a Tesco store.  He informed members that Ballycastle town centre was also a conservation area and that keeping this in mind an edge of town development would be a better solution.  He stated that Tesco already owned the land at Leyland Road also.
Councillor Graham thanked the representatives of Tesco for coming and informed members that he hoped next time that planning had been secured and stated that he supported them 100%.

Mr Hampsey stated that he would let Council know when and where the public consultation would be.
08/26:03
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT

The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

New Application for Entertainments Licence
The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that an application had been received for

an Entertainments Licence for Rev Canon G E Graham for the premises at Dunluce Parish Church, 13 Priestland Road, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed that the application for an Entertainments Licence for Rev Canon G E Graham, be approved.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

08/26:04
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Revision of Petroleum Licence Conditions
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that Moyle District Council was designated as a Petroleum Licensing Authority under the Petroleum (Consolidation) Act (Northern Ireland) 1929 and as such granted licences annually to persons wishing to keep petroleum spirit at petrol filling stations. As permitted by the Act, conditions were imposed by the Council on the licensee in order to ensure the safe operation of the licensed site.

He informed members that the revised petroleum licence conditions were attached as Appendix 1. He stated that the purpose of revising the conditions was to reflect the significant changes that had resulted from the introduction of the Dangerous Substances & Explosive Atmospheres Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2003 {DSEAR}. He informed members that these regulations, which were risk assessment based, had effectively removed much of the responsibility for controlling the routine operation of petrol filling stations from the Petroleum (Consolidation) Act (Northern Ireland) 1929 and therefore the need to retain many of the prescriptive control measures previously contained in licence conditions.

The HEE stated that it must be stressed that the much reduced number of licence conditions proposed did not mean that the responsibilities of licensees and petrol filling station operators had diminished. 
He informed members that the revised conditions were also intended to remove any duplication that may exist from the application of other health and safety legislation. Accordingly they did not place any additional burden on licensees. 

The HEE stated that DSEAR did not however apply to non-workplace situations, and petroleum licensing was still therefore the primary mechanism by which such non-workplace petroleum-spirit storage was controlled. He stated that these proposed new licence conditions were therefore only intended at this stage to address the licensing of retail and non-retail Petrol Filling Stations, where a work activity was undertaken.
After discussion, it was agreed to adopt the revised petroleum license conditions.

Enforcement – Alleged Dog Attack

The HEE stated that as requested at the previous meeting further information in relation to the alleged dog attack in Warren Park, Waterfoot was detailed in his report.
The HEE stated that an attack on any person was an offence under Article 29 of The Dogs (NI) Order 1983.

After discussion, it was agreed to institute legal proceedings in the case of the alleged dog attack in Warren Park, Waterfoot.

Addendum to the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report
Dioxin Contamination of Meat – Update
The HEE stated that dioxins are chemicals that get into food from the environment and are associated with a range of health effects when there is a long term exposure to them at relatively high levels.

He informed members that following on from further investigations and based on the statement from the European Food Safety Authority, the policy regarding the recall of all pork meat from the Republic of Ireland had been amended.

He outlined the revised advice regarding the Republic of Ireland pork and pork products made from pigs slaughtered in Republic of Ireland from 1 September to 7 December 2008.
The HEE stated that Pork, pork products and composite products prepared exclusively from pigs reared in Northern Ireland were not subject to any restriction in the context of this incident.
Energy Efficiency Advisor

The HEE stated that grant aid had recently been offered by the Northern Investing for Health Partnership to fund a part-time Energy Efficiency Advisor up to 31st March 2011.  He informed members that ten thousand pounds per annum was to be provided to enable the Council to target and support fuel poor households in the district.

He stated that according to the 2006 House Condition Survey, Moyle had the highest level of fuel poverty in the province – a rate of 45.3%.

The HEE informed members that applications must be in by 19th December 2008.

Councillor O Black stated that many businesses in the area would probably benefit from this.

The HEE stated that this could be looked at depending upon the terms of the grant.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

After discussion, it was agreed in principle to support the Energy Efficiency Advisor and that the HEE would bring further information on this scheme to Council.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

08/26:05
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Development Services the Clerk delivered the report.

Ramoan House
The Clerk stated that officers met with Land and Property Agency (LPA) to look at Ramoan House for the purpose of getting a valuation.  He informed members that this would take sometime as LPA had to engage a planning consultant as part of the process.  He stated that once the valuation was communicated to the Council we would be expected to move quickly on a needs analysis and detailed business plan, which identified, among other things, how the acquisition would be funded. 

The Clerk stated however the building was not in good condition and if Council were still minded to proceed it was recommended that in the first instance a conditions survey should be carried out at an approximate cost of £600 followed by a full structural engineer’s report which was estimated at £2000.

Councillor M Black stated that there was initial interest as a community hub but stated that it was very expensive in the current climate.

Councillor O Black stated that this would have been a good opportunity but at the moment in time the rates could not be increased any more than was absolutely necessary.
Councillor P McShane agreed.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council would not pursue an interest in the purchase of Ramoan House, Ballycastle
Community Safety Wardens

The Clerk stated that the Community Safety Unit had provided the application form to apply for this 2 year scheme. He informed members that funding was not guaranteed and would be allocated on a competitive basis where a clear need had been identified and the operational requirements were in place. He stated that following on the success of the Seafront Rangers Scheme, Moyle Community Safety Partnership was preparing an application, proposing to recruit two part time Wardens and two casual Wardens to work in problem areas for 20 hours per week.  He informed members that it was envisaged that the postholder/s would work on Thursday, Friday and Saturday evenings from 7pm to 12 midnight with an additional 5 hours for administrative and community support which may be undertaken during normal office working hours. 

The Clerk stated that work locations would be identified by the Anti-Social Behaviour Forum at their monthly meeting. He informed members that this Forum involved representation from MDC, PSNI and NIHE.  He stated that day to day management responsibility would be undertaken by the Community Safety Manager. He informed members that the Wardens would have responsibility to engage with local communities and help them address localised anti-social behaviour, assist in the development of Community based projects such as Neighbourhood Watch, help identify and deliver youth diversionary activities, work with other organisations to address social and environmental damage and provide information to residents regarding personal and domestic safety and security.

The Clerk stated that the estimated cost of this project was £40K per year. He informed members that the maximum funding available from CSU was £20K per annum. He stated that Moyle CSP was intent on requesting the support of Moyle District Council and NIHE to address the shortfall from the period April 2009 – March 2011 and informed members that the programme was fully dependant on being successful in funding bids to all the identified organisations.

The Clerk stated that at this early stage, Moyle CSP requested ‘in principal’ support of £10K per annum to support this activity which would include the management and financial services required for delivery. He stated that elected members would be kept informed of all developments.   

Councillor M Black stated that she supported this and informed members that there had been good feedback regarding the work of the wardens during the summer and that cases of vandalism had fallen whilst they had been employed.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there was any feedback from the anti-social behaviour forum regarding the wardens.  He stated that members should have further information before committing to giving the money.
Councillor McConaghy stated that there had been good reports regarding this scheme.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council commit in principle subject to NIHE funding.”

Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Ballycastle & District Tractor Ploughing Society

The Clerk stated that Ballycastle & District Tractor Ploughing Society aimed to promote the art of better ploughing to the farming community and others. He informed members that the purpose of ploughing at this level was to gain points to help qualify for the N Ireland Championships, which could lead on to representing N Ireland at European and World competitions.  He stated that the project applied for was the Annual New Years Day Ploughing Match, an event which provided classes in both modern and vintage equipment for all age groups, male and female.  The Clerk stated that competitors and spectators come from across N Ireland. 
After discussion, it was agreed that a Voluntary Contributions Grant would be awarded to Ballycastle & District Tractor Ploughing Society.

Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Portrush Sea Cadets

The Clerk stated that Portrush Sea Cadets aimed to be a highly motivated youth organization with nautical skills, which provided young people with leadership skills and fun activities. He informed members that activities included boating of all kinds, gaining RYA qualifications, life skills, communication and general knowledge, seamanship, marine engineering, navigation, windsurfing, offshore sailing, canoeing, stores and stewarding.  He stated that many of the qualifications were nationally recognized or accredited. He informed members that the organization now had 14 cadets from the Moyle district ranging from 11 to 18 years of age and had applied for a grant towards the cost of transporting the cadets to and from weekly training as well as to weekend training events throughout N Ireland and Great Britain.
Councillor Blaney stated that Portrush was outside the boundary of Moyle; Councillor P McShane agreed and stated that this should not be agreed.
Councillor Harding stated that she would be disappointed if they did not receive this award as 14 members were from the Moyle area.
Councillor Newcombe agreed and stated that these cadets would go into the RNLI in future.

In reply to enquiries the Clerk stated that the group did not necessarily have to be in Moyle but of benefit to the Moyle area.
After discussion, 
Councillor M Black proposed,
Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That a Voluntary Contributions Grant would be awarded to Portrush Sea Cadets.”
On a vote being taken, there were eight votes for and two votes against the proposal which was carried.

Addendum to the Development Services Report

In the absence of the Head of Development Services, the Economic Development Officer (EDO) delivered the addendum.
The EDO stated that in July 2006, background work including research, planning and scheduling began on the implementation of a local food project for the Moyle area – The Menu of Moyle. She informed members that the project was district wide and aimed at promoting and developing local producers – particularly through encouraging the local restaurant trade to ‘buy local’ where possible.  She stated that the initiative was extremely successful and finished in September 2009. 

The DEO stated that the key element of the local food project had been the district-wide Menu of Moyle Competition for local eateries and the publication of a Local Producers Food Directory.  

She informed members that to build on the success of the last two years of the local food project, an application was prepared by Lestas Consulting (in the absence of an Economic Development Officer) for submission to DETI in December for funding from The European Sustainable Competitiveness Programme. She stated that the idea behind the application was to develop the existing programme to meet the criteria required by DETI and widen the area base to include partners from neighbouring Council areas, namely Coleraine, Limavady and Ballymoney.  

She informed members that in her first month of post she had discussed the prepared final draft application with DETI at a meeting in November, to get their advice on the content before the final submission would be made in December. She stated that she was advised that the application as it stood needed some additional work and that as a result of the meeting with DETI and a follow up meeting with other three partners involved in the application, an agreement was made to rework the project and hold back the submission of the application until January 2009 and also look at other funders for the project.   

She stated that in light of changed circumstances and as a result of having already made allowances for the match funding to be available, pending the successful outcome of the funding submission to DETI under the European Sustainable Competitiveness Programme she was requesting that Council recommend that the available budget of £11,000, be used to grant an extension to the Cultural Tourism Officer for three months to deliver and develop of the Moyle Local Food Initiative.
After discussion, 

Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the available budget of £11,000, be used to grant an extension to the Cultural Tourism Officer for three months to deliver and develop of the Moyle Local Food Initiative.”

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,



“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”

08/26:06
Correspondence
Letter dated 3 December 2008 from Roads Service regarding Consultation on Policy Proposals for A Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill
After discussion,
Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Roads Service would be invited to Council to talk about their consultation on Policy Proposals for A Roads.”
Day time Council Meetings
Councillor O Black requested that day time Council Meetings be placed onto the agenda for the next Council meeting.

This was agreed.

Letter dated 10th December 2008 from the permanent secretary enclosing report on Rathlin Island Ferry Service
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 10th December 2008 from the Department for Social Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the high cost of home heating oil and household fuel

Councillor P McShane stated that this letter was a disappointing response due to fuel poverty.  He informed members that people were caught in a trap as they had to burn coal even though it was so expensive as they had no other means of heating their home.  He stated that the price of coal needed to be examined as there had been no reduction.  He informed members that prices had risen quickly but were slow to come down again.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the minister to ask her to look again closely at the price of coal and the fact that there is no regulator for this fuel.”
Letter dated 27th November 2008 from the Planning Service regarding application E/2008/0233/F; retention of mobile home as dwelling for temporary period
The Clerk stated that the Divisional Planning Manager would not permit site meeting for this application but had allowed an Office Meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was happy enough with an Office Meeting.  He informed members that according to the letter the application was ongoing and could not be looked at until the end of the consultation period on PPS21.

Letter dated 12th December 2008 from The National Association of Councillors Northern Ireland Region regarding the NAC (NI) Local Government Awards 2009

After discussion, it was agreed that Quay Road Playing Fields, Cottage Wood and the Marina would be nominated for the NAC (NI) Local Government Awards 2009.

Letter dated 12th December 2008 from Dungannon & South Tyrone Borough Council regarding Buddy Bear – NI Conductive Education School for Children with Cerebral Palsy
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That Councillor Graham would attend the information session at Dungannon & South Tyrone Borough Council Offices to address the future provision and choice of special conductive education for children with Cerebral Palsy.”
The meeting concluded at 9:05 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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15th  December 2008

